28th Annual GPA Swim-In and Ex-Military Vehicle Rally at Corowa NSW
Monday 12th to Sunday 18th March 2007

Once again it was time for our annual pilgrimage to Corowa. After receiving over 150 returned forms of interest and that included 141 vehicles it was evident that this year might be the biggest yet. On behalf of Khaki Vehicle Enthusiasts Inc.(KVE) I had put together 260 packages of information so people could have this at hand including the program of events, maps, voting forms complete with a form to encourage people to give us their memories of the event over the years as we plan to put together a book for the 30th Year in 2009. (Anyone with stories, photos or who would like to assist with this please contact me ASAP). 
We were expecting a number of overseas guests this year including Geoff Winnington-Ball (the host of the MLU Forum), Carmen Sinclair and Don Lewis from Canada, along with Chris Zimmerli from Switzerland and Henri De Wailly from France. Unfortunately due to health reasons Carmen was unable to attend but Geoff arrived in Sydney on Thursday 8th March. He was met at the airport by Tony Smith who was going to show him some of the sights of Sydney prior to Geoff flying to Adelaide on the Friday. Sadly, due to health reasons, the only sights Geoff saw were from the window of the Prince of Wales Hospital in Randwick. His trip to Adelaide was cancelled and he was finally discharged on Monday 12th at 7pm. 
Upon arrival at Corowa I was met by a number of people. The first people I met were Alf and Paul Brooks from Melbourne. Paul came over from America for this event and I had not seen him for at least 20 years. Thanks to Dave Argles for transporting the tent and Barry Petersen for bringing down the new tables that Graeme Person made. After putting up the club tent as our Information Area we were inundated with people and vehicles. Thanks to everyone who assisted with the tent erection and to Doug Draeger from South Australia who donated a banner and stickers. It is great to see people arriving so early in the week to make the most of their time in Corowa. Some of us ventured to the Sports and Citizen’s club for our evening meal.
By Tuesday the vehicle numbers were swelling. Most people did local sightseeing or went over to Tooles Disposals at Wodonga. They generously donated goods for our auction and raffle. I decided to stock up on wine so visited a couple of my favorite wineries and between three of us came back with a few cartons of wine. Our WW2 veterans, George Davis and Eddy Bignal caught the train down from Sydney then boarded a bus for Corowa. They arrived later in the afternoon. We had a meal that evening at the Italian Restaurant reputedly one of the best in New South Wales.

We organized a History talk on Corowa commencing at 9.30am at the Oddfellows Hall on Wednesday. We were told the history on Federation and how Corowa was involved then walked across to the Federation Museum which is operated by volunteer members of the Corowa District Historical Society where we saw a great collection of memorabilia including agricultural implements, horse drawn vehicles and harnesses, early lifestyle displays and various other things. At midday I organized for Alison from the ABC Goulburn/Murray to come over and do some interviews. These were played on Friday and Saturday morning on 106.5FM. Dave Mottram from Victoria, Chris Zimmerli from Switzerland, Maureen Bell from East Kurrajong and myself were asked various questions relating to our interest in military vehicles and also covered the history of the event. (For more information on this please look up http://www.abc.net.au//stories/s1872728.htm) Max Hedges arrived in the morning with some of our overseas visitors: Geoff Winnington-Ball, Henri DeWailly and Don Lewis. Three vehicles from Tasmania arrived after catching the Spirit of Tasmania over the night before. In the afternoon a number of people visited Max’s Motor Museum and looked at all the interesting motoring memorabilia. Maureen Bell and Bob Cameron went out for lunch and upon returning to the caravan park had a serious breakdown which is thought to be associated with the gearbox. Thankfully this did not happen whilst traveling at ‘Jeep’ speed. 
We initially had no plans for Thursday until contacted by Hugh Davis from South Australia. He wanted to see if we could view the aircraft again at Precision Aerospace at Wangaratta. Fortunately we toured this facility last year and unfortunately they are not offering tours anymore. After speaking to Major Graham Docksey we decided to include a visit to the Army Museum at Bandiana. On the way back from Bandiana there was a large dust storm followed by rain which continued overnight. Lynda and Peter Toohey offered to take a few ladies on a wine tasting tour so Carol Foulkes, Barbara Thompson and myself joined them in the morning and John and Lyn Small and Molly and Alan Moseley followed in another car. We started at Mt Prior Vineyard, then to Morris Wines, Anderson Winery and after lunch stopped at Rutherglen Estates. It is great to see that now upon arrival people are stopping at our KVE Information Area to sign in and receive updated information on the event. Dave Argles and John Arnott organized for a bus to pick up 20 of us for a meal at the Corowa Golf Club. It was a great night with lots of laughs and blackmail photos.
On Friday our convoy from Corowa to Tocumwal consisted of 25 military vehicles and a number of civilian vehicles. At Mulwala the convoy was met by the Maple Leaf Fire Truck recently restored by the Sun Country Historic Vehicle and Machinery Club. The convoy arrived at 10.30am and after lining the vehicles up outside the huge Sportavia Hanger we were met by Bob Brown who gave a very detailed and interesting talk about the history of the Tocumwal Aerodrome. It was a fascinating talk and Keith Webb from Image Control plans to assist in making a CD of the information for the Museum and will help with promotion of the Tocumwal area. At lunchtime we displayed the vehicles near the Tocumwal foreshore. We then visited Chrysties Museum on the outskirts of Tocumwal. It was a fascinating place with lots of motoring memorabilia. They had some well restored cars, caravans, trucks etc. One of the caravans had a bath under the seat and there was a car from the earlier years that was equipped with a telephone. Apparently this belonged to a doctor. That evening we had a meal at the Sports and Citizen’s club which adjoins the Caravan Park and the South Australian club put on a movie night. 
Saturday is usually the main day and quite eventful but we didn’t expect that the fire brigade would be called and then later in the evening that someone would be rushed to hospital. Carol, John Arnott and myself met participants at the entrance to Ball Park to ensure they had registered into the event. There were a number of people who had arrived on Friday night or Saturday morning and were aware that they had to receive their participant number so we can organize certificates. The grand total was 166 vehicles and this was a record number ever seen at Corowa. The parade commenced at 9am sharp with at least 140 vehicles involved. Ben Hemmings led the parade  followed by the bicycles, motorcycles and Staff Cars. The rest of the vehicles tagged along behind.  Major Graham Docksey and Ian Pullen from Bandiana Army Museum had organized 3 Staff Cars and 4 motorcycles for this year’s event. It is great to have their support. John Oldenmenger and John Weeks assisted in organizing the display at the Airport. It was an impressive parade and display. During the photoshoot we were treated to a flyover by Doug from Whorouly near Milawa in his magnificent Harvard. He has a private collection of aircraft also including a Tiger Moth, Ceres which is a crop-dusting development of the Wirraway designed by CAC as well as several civil aircraft. As a warbird pilot he has flown such rare types as the Boomerang, Wirraway, Harvard, Spitfire, Beech 18 as well as being the world’s most current Hudson pilot. He landed at the airport and joined us at Bangerang Park before flying back home. Down at Bangerang Park there were some bargains to be found. The location and weather were ideal for people to buy and sell goods. There is an increasing number of stalls every year and more variety. I was impressed with the jewelry stall and purchased a few items from Fiona Shearman. It is great to see more variety and we also get a number of locals looking and purchasing goods. We had a photographer from the Corowa Free Press visit and she took some interesting photos. With very little water in the river the GPA’s didn’t do much swimming. Mitch took his out and Rob McLeod who is organizing vehicles for a 12 part film series was fortunate enough to be a passenger. I have never seen the river so low. There was a small trickle of water between sandbanks leading into the lagoon. Late in the afternoon I noticed a strange burning smell then heard the sound of fire engines which got closer and closer. After further investigation Bay Kelly had lit his BBQ and unfortunately didn’t tighten the hose properly to the gas bottle. The hose, gas bottle and the shade cloth of the caravan he was camping alongside caught fire. Bay must have been trying out for the ‘Burn Out Award’. Fortunately with the combined assistance of Dave Argles, John Oldenmenger, Fred Reeves, Corina Oldenmenger, John Hedges, Fiona Crombie and Keith Adam the fire was put out. Two fire engines and lots of firemen surrounded the area and ensured all was safe. Keith Webb also managed to get most of this on film. 
At 8pm we commenced the Presentation and Auction night. I would like to thank all the people who contributed to the auction and those who purchased goods. The event costs a lot to run and this is the best way for us to raise money. There were a number of children in the front stalls who had been given permission by their parents to bid on items. Next year we will have an auction exclusively for the children. If anyone has any goods that they could donate this would be appreciated. We had a variety of things from DVD’s, books, vehicle parts and the best fundraiser was a framed set of photos covering the years from 1999 to 2006 when we had themed vehicles and did our Guinness Book of Records attempts. This created a lot of interest and raised $250. Thanks to Andrew McIntosh for donating this item and also for designs he did for certificates and tac signs. Thanks also to Bay Kelly and Ray Kickert who were our Auctioneers. We had a number of items in the raffle to give people more of a chance of winning a prize. We decided to give people the opportunity to nominate themselves or others for awards by including a voting form in each person’s participant pack. A number of people were nominated for each award and we went along with the majority vote. The first Award was The Mal Mackay Memorial Award and this was given to an individual who appeared to get the most enjoyment whilst at Corowa. The winner was Dave Argles as he was always willing to help out, and has lots of people to amuse and abuse. Bill Sjoblom received the Hard Luck Award as he had numerous problems with his Moke before arriving at Corowa. Maureen Bell received the Breakdown Award for gearbox problems she had on the Wednesday afternoon. The award for Longest Distance Traveled in a military vehicle was given to 2 people who both drove over 1500kms - Don Smith from the Gold Coast in his Dodge Weapons Carrier and Geoff Vieritz from Brisbane in his Jeep. With no doubt amongst those present the Encouragement Award went to ‘Thelma and Louise’. Carolyn Holmes and Jeannie Littlewood (sisters from Wellington in NSW) who drove their Jeep over 2 days whilst producing a great poem on the way. The People’s Favorite Choice went to Colin and Carol Foulkes in their 1942 Chevrolet Convertible. We also asked for suggested themes for 2011 and it was decided that this year will be Year of British and European Vehicles.
After the auction and presentations most people left the BBQ area. It was nice for me to have time to talk to some of the South Australian members who have offered more assistance for next year’s event. The person who purchased the bike (who shall remain nameless) decided to take it for a ride. Unfortunately possibly due to driver error the person ended up on the ground and suffered facial injuries. Dr Rick Shearman from SA checked and made the patient go to Wangaratta hospital to have stitches in their chin and x-rays. 

Sunday came too quickly and most of the participants had to head home. I spent the morning saying goodbye to people I often don’t see for 12 months. For those of us who stayed until Monday it was a chance to all go out for a meal at the Corowa RSL club. Each year more people stay on and this year we had 50 people at our final dinner.

The event has become much bigger than it was a few years ago and forming the KVE Inc. Committee has been a very positive step. We found this year that people are more willing to assist and we would appreciate more assistance in the future. We all go to Corowa for a holiday but with the event becoming more popular it now means that 7 people cannot solely keep up with everything that goes on. We would appreciate the services of anyone in the future who could even spend 2 hours during the week helping with welcoming participants and registering vehicles so that we as a committee can get some enjoyment also. Thanks to Mick Jerecivich, Derek Ward and Fred and Marilyn Reeves for spending time at the tent. We have a very diverse group of people who may also be able to assist prior to the event and to keep this event affordable we are looking into sponsorship so please think carefully about this and contact me if you have any suggestions. Currently our main sponsors are the Corowa RSL Club and Douglas Constructions from South Australia. Keith Webb from Image Control has assisted with certificates and promoting the event with his professional DVD’s of past events. I have been fortunate over the years in meeting some very interesting and delightful people and this is an opportunity for you all to do the same. 
Total Vehicle List for 2007: 166 vehicles
· 9 Bicycles – included 4 BSA’s, 2 Malvern Stars, 1 Wikov & 2 folding bikes

· 36 Motorcycles – included 2 Harley Davidson Outfits, 7 Harley Davidson WLA’s, 3 BSA’s, 7 BSA WM20’s, 3 BSA M20’s, 1 BSA B40 and 1 BSA outfit, 1 Matchless, 1 Ching Yang Replica, 1 KMZ, 1 Zundapp Outfit, 1 Yamaha, 2 Welbikes, 2 Suzuki’s, 1 Royal Enfield, 1 Honda, 1 Norton Outfit

· 8 Staff Cars – including 1 Chevrolet BH Convertible, 1 Chevrolet Ridemaster Deluxe Staff Car, 1 Willys Staff Car, 1 Holden FX Staff Car, 1 Holden FC Staff Car, 1 Ford LTD, 1 Humber Staff Car and 1 DeSoto Staff Car.

· 5 Chevrolet Trucks – included 1 Chev Lend Lease, 1 Yankee Joe, 1 Chev 30cw, 1 Desert Chev and 1 Maple Leaf Chev Fire Truck.

· 2 Bedford Trucks – 1 1944 QL Van & 1 1972 MJ Bedford

· 2 Studebakers

· 2 Dodge Command Cars

· 27 Ford Jeeps
· 30 Willys Jeeps

· 2 White Scout Cars

· 6 Dodge Weapons Carriers

· 13 Land Rovers

· 1 Nissan ute

· 1 Leyland Mini Moke

· 1 Pontiac Utility

· 1 Ford Utility

· 1 Ford 01C Van

· 7 Chev Blitz’s

· 1 Ford Blitz

· 2 Humvee (included 1 Replica)

· 1 Chev Panel Van

· 2 Austin Champs

· 3 Internationals

· 1 GMC

· 2 GPA’s

When you receive your form for the 29th Annual GPA Swim-In and Ex-Military Vehicle Rally which is from Monday 10th March until Sunday 16th March 2008 we would appreciate you pre-registering as early as possible. The theme will be Year of the Tracked Vehicle. For people with Carriers please contact John Arnott on 02 9484 8441 so he can update his Carrier list. In 2009, (the 30th Year of this event) the themes will be Year of the Amphibious Vehicle and Year of the Blitz 2. The theme for 2010 is Year of the Jeep. In 2011 the theme will be Year of European and British Vehicles.
See you at Corowa next year.

Report written by Jan Thompson
